

Over and Out

The Newsletter of the Hertfordshire Association of Cricket Officials October 2019 - No. 177

Still alive and kicking

O misquote the great Mark Twain "Reports of the death of cricket have been greatly exaggerated" – at least if the summer of 2019 is anything to go by.

The World Cup could not have showcased cricket any better – especially from an England point of view. Sky deserve credit for allowing the final to be broadcast on free to air television, opportunities such as this need to be capitalised on, both from the participation point of view and from their own viewing figures point of view.

The final denouement will never be repeated if recent reports of the change from boundary countback to a second (or more) super over as a way of deciding the result are to be believed. This method is certainly in use in some domestic competitions already and seems much more satisfactory.

It also highlighted the pressures of being an ICC international umpire. There were without doubt some disappointing displays from one or two of our brethren. Yes, they are supposed to be the best, but they are still only human. Strangely one of the most high profile of incorrect decisions – the number of runs awarded when the ball hit Ben Stokes' outstretched bat and found its way to the boundary – was one we'd all hope to avoid.

Would you swap places? The way their decisions are endlessly dissected and criticised in front of (and by) a worldwide audience puts our issues with a couple of captains and/or players on a Saturday afternoon into perspective. Perhaps it should come as no surprise that the thought process gets scrambled every once in a while

After all that excitement, we would surely have a nice quiet return to "proper" cricket with the arrival of the Ashes series. It took England at least one Test too many to adjust to the different demands of a five day contest. Steve Smith, in his own inimitable style, showed that it is truly a marathon not a sprint and still England couldn't catch him – or bowl him or get him lbw or stumped etc.

In the second Test, England found a way to remove him as he succumbed to the newly introduced concussion protocol. There is still a question mark over why he was allowed to return when, as anyone who witnessed his batting after the incident will testify, he was obviously affected by the impact. Fortunately common sense prevailed the following day and he was withdrawn. In the process, Marcus Labuschagne became the first concussion substitute and went on to be a thorn in England's side for the rest of the series!

This unfortunate incident – particularly Smith's untimely retum – presents a learning opportunity for all of us. The need to have players assessed and, if deemed fit to continue, carefully observed during the rest of the match in case of a delayed reaction, becomes something we need to be very aware of. With the sad death of Phil Hughes still reasonably fresh in the memory, this serves as a reminder of how hard that little red ball is.

This brings us onto the matter of umpire safety and what we should be doing to protect ourselves from that projectile. I know of umpires who as a matter of course wear an abdominal protector (to give it it's polite title – a box to you and me). What other protection should/could we consider? Bruce Oxenford's shield seems unwieldy but, if it gives him the confidence to continue, then so be it. We have seen, on more than one occasion, umpires wearing helmets, particularly in the Big Bash. Could we see the day where umpires are clad in a similar way to baseball umpires? This is something that is exercising the grey matter of various "high ups". Given the age profile of our "profession" it would seem remiss to not at least discuss/consider alternatives to purely relying on our reaction times.

For those of you on social media, you'll be excited to know that we now have a Twitter page, our handle is **@hertsaco** - we hope that this will provide another avenue for us to keep in touch with each other.

Inside this issue, we have Mark's second crack at Chairman's corner. We are an organisation for our members so, as Mark explains, what would you like to see?

Jon Holland outlines how the umpire grading system is structured and how your grade is decided.

Nick Hall has details of the winter's training schedule – he also adds to the themed cricket matches, this time with player names that feature locations.

John Sweedy reports on the appointments made during the summer – a good job done by all!

We also have a brief ditty from one of our long term contributors, Allen Wells.

The Secret Scorer has, amongst other things, chosen to dip a toe into the vexed field of gender politics – you have been warned....

7im Caldicott

General Secretary

THE CHAIRMAN'S CORNER

Chairman's Corner number two for me and I'm pleased to report that the HACO has not collapsed and cricket has been played the length and breadth of Hertfordshire.

I'm sure most of you watched the recent Cricket World Cup Final and suffered the rollercoaster emotions of the occasion. Much discussion has been had among those umpires I have seen since the final about the deflected overthrows and the rights and wrongs of the decisions that were made on the day. I'm sure you have your own thoughts.

In the previous Chairman's Corner, I introduced you to Inspiring Generations – the ECB strategy for 2020/24. Unfortunately, I don't have much of an update this time around other than the **strategy** is being "progressed". I hope to be able to share a more informative update with you in future Corners.

Turning thoughts to the off-season, we have published the dates of our S1 and S2 courses for November. More dates will be announced for 2020 as well as our always well attended CPD courses.

At our recent committee meeting, we had our perennial head-scratching debate about Members' Evenings. The Captains' Evening we hosted for the first time this year was well received and is certainly something we want to repeat. Our law refresher and quiz evening has been running for several years now but still seems to generate interest. The evening with Angus Fraser was extremely well attended and was possibly the highlight of our close-season programme.

What I'd be keen to know from our membership is what you would like to see on our agenda. Is the framework of hosting meetings in January, February and March still the right thing to do? If you have any thoughts on this, please drop an email to me at members.haco@outlook.com. I can't promise anything at this moment in time, but it would be good to get some other views.

That's it from me. I hope you enjoyed the season.

Mark Callaby

Training, Education & Personal Development

One of the roles of the County Development Officer is to update Umpire grading on an annual basis and this is done for the ACO at the end of the season to enable them to send out new grades (in this case for 2020) round the end of the calendar year.

Grading was introduced to enable umpires to know what level of cricket they were currently umpiring at and, for those with ambitions to progress, to advise them what the next step up would be on the progression pyramid.

It also gives appointers an indication of those who may be able to stand at a higher level, either because they are ready to progress or because they have umpired successfully at that level in the past and are still considered capable of doing so. All grading is evidential based on where an umpire has officiated in the previous season.

There are now 7 grades as follows:

C1 – umpire has been appointed to a minimum of six matches in ECB Premier Leagues.

C2 – umpire has been appointed to a minimum of six matches in a league designated by the ACO as the second tier of cricket in the county.

C3 – umpire has been appointed to a minimum of six matches in a league designated by the ACO as the third tier of cricket in the county.

C4 – umpire has been appointed to a minimum of six matches in a league designated by the ACO as the fourth tier of cricket in the county.

C5 – umpire has been appointed to a minimum of six matches that are in a league designated by the ACO as the fifth tier of cricket in the county, or are deemed by the County Development Officer to be of an equivalent standard.

C6 – I am unaware of the level of cricket in which the umpire is standing. In these cases the umpire should make contact with me to advise where he or she may be umpiring so that the correct grading can be given

C7 - umpire is no longer actively umpiring.

Some umpires may have umpired at a higher level but now, for whatever reason, choose to stand at a lower level. If such umpires are still considered capable of standing at that higher level this will be made clear in the grading. Therefore an umpire who stands in a third tier league but who has previously stood at C1 would be graded C3+2.

Hertfordshire league grades for umpires are as follows:

Premier – C1 Championship and Division 1 – C2 Division 2A/B – C3 Division 3A/B – C4 Divisions 4A/B and below – C5

I should add that in previous years a star was added to some grades, where it was thought the umpire concerned had potential for advancement. That system no longer exists.

I hope this adequately explains the grading process. Please let me know if there are any queries when you receive your new grading.

Jon Holland

County Development Officer joncarole81@hotmail.co.uk 07948 718178

We are currently planning a Stage 1 course on Sunday 17th November at Radlett C.C. and a Stage 2 course on Sunday 24th at Kings Langley C.C. Numbers are looking very encouraging and if you wish to attend one or other course – either as new "recruit" or by way of a refresher – then either contact me or book online

Stage 1:

https://booking.ecb.co.uk/c/express/6662ff48-8979-453c-b9da-2c3d1d5b6d0b

Stage 2:

https://booking.ecb.co.uk/c/express/0cd4193d-b2a3-42d6-ac84-119036165d8c

If know of anyone who is keen to take up the opportunity to start on the umpiring pathway, then please either pass this information on to them or send their details to me.

As a change from our usual CPD courses spread over 4 days, we are holding a Hertfordshire conference day on **Sunday 19th April.** This will held at Hertfordshire Sports Village, just off the A1 at Hatfield.

We intend to offer a range of subjects aimed at all levels of umpires with the day being a mix of general sessions and breakouts for particular subjects. Any of you who have attended the National or Regional conferences will be familiar with structure.

Please make a note of this is your diaries, we'd love to see as many members as possible supporting this. It's a great opportunity to meet and mix with each other. We'll publish further details when we have them

Nick Hall

County Education Officer n.hall53@outlook.com 07929 562554

Appointments

2019 was another busy year for the Appointments team. In addition to over 900 appointments made by Peter Hinstridge and Anthony Levy for the League panel, Jerry Lake, Jon Holland and myself made a total of 535 appointments for 395 matches. These appointments comprised the following;

Schools – 107 matches and 154 appointments CAG / Area - 96 matches and 164 appointments Seniors – 152 matches and appointments Miscellaneous others – 40 matches and 65 appointments

My thanks to all the officials (umpires and Scorers) for the dedication and time spent in covering all these games, always to an acceptable standard. I know that the school masters, coaches and team captains / managers are enormously grateful for the knowledge that they will have competent officials at their games.

In addition my thanks go to Jon Holland and Jerry Lake for the assistance and time they have spent in assisting me and making what could be a herculean task manageable.

Jon Sweedy

County Appointments Officer <u>sweedyi@aol.com</u> 07854 374597

The Secret Scorer

UMPIRES - DO NOT SKIP THIS ARTICLE!!!!

I know that you usually do. Us scorers are an odd lot and I know that you find most of what we do akin to witchcraft, but at least the first part of this edition's secret scorer may (just may....) be of interest.

On musing out loud to my nearest and dearest (of which more below...) about the content of the article, it was questioned whether the gender of your secret scorer had ever been revealed. Like the Secret Barrister and the Secret Teacher who paved the way for the ramblings of your correspondent, the said ramblings should have been gender neutral, but maybe the time has come to partially reveal my cover. Let me begin by describing the situation which led to this dramatic decision....

'A' female scorer, of some of your acquaintance, was the 'home' scorer for their county youth side in a two day match this summer. She turned up early, met with team managers and umpires, dressed in her fetching ECB ACO attire (also more of which later).

As the start of the match drew near, two things happened. The first was when one of the umpires enquired as to whether or not she had "any coins in her purse" to facilitate the toss. She actually had 6 coins in her scoring bag, which have often been used (and returned - surprisingly!) by umpires who had forgotten their little ball counting thing (a technical term, which most of you will not yet understand). The second was when the other umpire announced to the scoring team that he would be using a walkie-talkie to communicate

from the centre and promptly gave it to the oppo scorer - who was a bloke.

As the morning wore on and rain delays gave this scorer too much time to ponder on these events, her mood turned from being a touch peeved, through a teensy bit aggrieved into full blown sexist fury. Why had she been presumed to have a purse and not thought capable of operating a walkie-talkie?

In hindsight, she fully accepts that these two events may have been accidental, coincidental or just plainly not well thought out, but perhaps, umpiring colleagues, you may learn something from her ponderings on this matter. And you may now move on to the next article if you wish.

As promised and not unconnected...are you as bombarded with emails offering fantastic deals from the ECB ACO clothing and equipment website, only to click on the link and find that everything is for blokes who are umpires? Where are the lovely thin pens, new ways of applying Tippex, laptop batteries that never die, attractive coloured and well styled shirts???? Will they ever sell anything which I want to buy? My credit card is forever thankful that they probably won't.

Finally, now the others have gone, a confession. I have been a bad scorer this year. Due to a wonderful change in personal circumstances, your scorer has (in the recent and delicately put words of a panel umpire) been scoring in a different way. Previous articles have asked whether scorers are a dying breed and whether apps will replace them. Many of my Saturdays this summer have been spent dancing, travelling, sunbathing, lunching, walking or simply gazing into the eyes of my new love. And it has been absolutely fantastic. The club seems to have managed quite well without me as we have, dare I write it, become one of those clubs with a first team scorer and some willing players using the Play Cricket App. Does the game now rely on paid umpires and willing volunteer scorers who have partners who are involved in the game? There is something more profound here involving the status of volunteering in general, but I will leave it there. For now. Don't miss next time's thrilling instalment.

An ode to age

A grey haired veteran doth intercede
The loudest cry, the softest plead.
In terms of Judgement, he speaks with equity,
Not prone to pressure nor sympathy.
The tools of his trade are gathering dust.
The bones of his body creak with rust.
Yet rich is he in cricket lore,
With just one finger he proved they need strive no more!!

My Location match

ECB XI

- 1. Jack Burnham (Durham)
- 2. John Hastings (Australia)
- 3. Charles Coventry (Zimbabwe)
- 4. Martin Kent (Australia)
- 5. Adam London (Middlesex)
- 6. Nicole Bolton (Australia)
- John Crawley (England)
- 8. Phil Newport (England)
- 9. Alan Wells (England)
- 10. Ian Salisbury (England)
- 11. Sydney Barnes (England)

Sub: Ossie Wheatley (Glamorgan)

Rest of the World XI

(Location, team)

- 1. Dominic Cork (Ireland, England)
- 2. Ian Austin (USA, England)
- 3. Joel Paris (France, Australia)
- 4. Chris Cairns (Australia, NZ)
- Chris Jordan (...... England)
- 6. Anthony Ireland (....., Zimbabwe)
- 7. Bob Holland (....., Australia)
- 8. Gavin Hamilton (Scotland, England & Scotland)
- 9. Paul Stirling (Scotland, Ireland)
- 10. Graham Napier (NZ, Essex)
- 11. Steve Rhodes (Greece, England)

Sub: 'Tiger' Pataudi (India)

Umpires: John Hampshire and Frank Chester

Players also considered but not selected:

R.C. Robertson-Glasgow

Arthur Milton

Bruce French

Kim Barnett

Mike Atherton

Devon Malcolm

Stuart Law

Nathan Lyon

Liam Livingstone

Nick Hall

Allen Wells

AGM - Thursday 21st Nov 8pm - Potters Bar C.C.